
PLS 101 - Lecture 24

When we were talking on Monday, we were talking about the different kinds 
of formal powers, Constitutional powers, that the President has.  We talked 
all about the powers that he has by himself, powers that he shares with the 
U.S. Senate, and also powers that he has with Congress as a whole including 
approving legislation and developing an operating budget for the federal 
bureaucracy.  In a lot of ways, what weíre gonna be talking about today is 
weíre gonna talk a little bit more about some of the interaction with 
bureaucracy which is a pretty good precursor or segue into the next chapter on 
bureaucracy.  So some of the things that we talk about today hopefully will 
make even more sense as we go along in the course and we talk about 
bureaucracy.

Now, what Iíve got here ó this is where I had a shift here.  So under 
topic 3, instead of putting what we had originally, we go from formal powers 
to other powers.  I used to call this operational powers of the president.  I 
tried to streamline some of this but some of the powers Iím gonna talk about 
now are powers that the President has that flow from these Constitutional 
powers, these powers that heís authorized in the Constitution.   And one of 
the powers that he has is what I call in general terms the power to say no.  
Thereís a couple of things I want to put in there and talk to you about.

One of the powers that the President has is this idea called executive 
privilege.  Let me explain what executive privilege is.  Itís a very simple 
idea.  Executive privilege is the right of the President to withhold 
information from Congress.  To right to withhold information from Congress.  
Thatís executive privilege.  Congress may want to know what the President is 
up to in certain types of deliberations or something and the President can 
say, you know, ìIím claiming executive privilege.  Congress may want to know 
whatís going on, but Congress does not ó I donít have to provide this 
information.  I can claim executive privilege.î 

Iíll give you a good example that ó somewhat recently.  When George Bush 
was elected President in 2000, one of the first things that happened was Dick 
Cheney, the Vice President, got together with some industry executives to 
create the Bush administrationís agenda for energy policy over the next few 
years.  Members of Congress wanted to find out who were in these secret 
meetings that Dick Cheney had with other members ó other industry executives.  
Who were these executives.  Like, for example, was Kenneth Lay from Enron 
there and so forth.  They wanted to find out, you know, who were the major 
participants in helping to forge the Presidentís energy agenda for the next 
four years.  Dick Cheney and George Bush both claimed the doctrine of 
executive privilege, saying that Congress did not have to have this 
information.

When Bill Clinton was being charged with ó the scandal was going on with 
Monica Lewinsky and Paula Jones.  Congress wanted to delve into that 
information and find out what was going on.  Clinton had tried to use this in 
a couple of instances and claimed executive privilege.  Richard Nixon during 
Watergate claimed executive privilege.  When Congress was investigating what 
was going on at Watergate, Richard Nixon claimed executive privilege. 

Now, that was a good example.  That actually went to the Supreme Court 
because Congress appealed to the Supreme Court and the Supreme Court took a 
look at this.  And what the Supreme Court said ó and this is very important.  
The Supreme Court basically did this.  On the one hand, it affirmed that this 
is a legitimate right of the President.  The President does have a right to 



withhold information from Congress.  Just because Congress wants this 
information ó you know, give me transcripts or tapes or whatís going on in 
terms of the meetings that the President may be having ó you know, the 
President can claim executive privilege that he does not have to share that 
information with Congress.  But if this matter involves criminal investigation 
ó and this is what the Supreme Court said about Richard Nixon and Watergate ó 
if it does involve a criminal matter, then the President cannot claim 
executive privilege.  So thatís what the Supreme Court said.

Executive privilege, yes.  Itís legitimate.  The President does have a 
right to withhold information from Congress.  But if it is involving some kind 
of criminal investigation such as in Watergate, then the President cannot 
invoke executive privilege and he was required ó Nixon was ó the Supreme Court 
ordered Nixon to turn over those tapes and transcripts of secret meetings that 
heíd had with his top advisors regarding the Watergate break-in.  And when the 
Supreme Court, by the way, ruled against Richard Nixon in that case, it was 
very shortly after that that Nixon knew that the smoking gun was gonna become 
public, you might say, and thatís when he resigned.  Because he did not want 
to be ó he realized that his impeachment wouldíve been forthcoming and he 
decided to resign before being impeached.  But itís because of what the 
Supreme Court said.

So executive privilege, itís legitimate.  The President does have the 
right.  But if that activity involves some kind of criminal investigation, if 
the matter involves some kind of criminal investigation going on by Congress, 
then the President cannot invoke or claim executive privilege.  So thatís one 
instance where the President can say no.  Now, I want you to understand what 
weíre also saying here, too.  The President can say no in some of these cases 
but in some cases itís qualified.  How firm can he say no?  In this case, he 
can say no to Congress, ìIím not gonna give you this information,î but itís 
qualified.  Because if itís a criminal investigation, he has to say yes, so to 
speak.

Hereís another one.  Impounding funds.  I hope none of you have ever had 
to have your car impounded before, but itís kind of like that idea.  Anyone 
ever had their car impounded?  Hopefully not.  Oh, you have?  Okay.  Well, 
good.  We have a case of history here, a case in point.  What happens when 
your car is impounded?  What did they do?

[Inaudible student response]
They lock it up, right?  Prevent you from being able to use your car, 

right?  You canít use your car until certain money is paid, or something, 
right?  You have your car back, right?  Okay.  Good.  Impounding funds is kind 
of the same way.  Again, itís a little bit of a complex issue here, but the 
best way I can describe impounding funds is this.  Refusing ó this is the 
President again.  When the President refuses to spend money that Congress 
appropriates.  Iíll write that up here.  When the President refuses to spend 
money that Congress appropriates.

Now, do you know what I mean when I say ìappropriateî?  Earmarked, put it 
in the budget.  Okay.  This is the budget of our U.S. Government and this is 
now gonna be our budget for the next fiscal year.  Let me give you a good 
example how that might work in terms of impounding.  And, by the way, let me 
also tell you this.  There are limits in terms of the Presidentís ability to 
impound funds.  Again, there are some limits.  Heís constrained in some cases 
here.  Thereís a piece of legislation Iím gonna talk to you about in just a 
second.

But let me just give you an example of how this works.  Letís take George 



Bush, for an example.  How do you think George Bush feels about something like 
public housing, public housing projects?  Would he be in favor of expanding, 
putting money in the public housing projects or not?  What might he be in 
favor of instead?  Well, in terms of ó that could be true.  Public housing for 
soldiers.  No, but in terms of putting public housing, might he instead 
suggest a different policy?  He understands that we have a need to provide 
Americans with decent, safe and sanitary housing, but what might he do instead 
of public housing?  Think about George Bush and what you know about George 
Bush.  He might come up with some alternatives, right?  

Instead of basically providing money to a contractor to build these houses 
or these public housing projects, he might see these ó and this is a typical 
Republican response that prior Republican Presidents have said is that they 
see public housing projects as basically being opportunities for drug use and, 
you know, that they get taken over by gangs and so forth.  So George Bush 
might be thinking instead of putting money to public housing projects, what 
might he do instead? 

Iím thinking about privatization.  Helping them to buy their own houses or 
this, something that the Department of Housing and Urban Development runs 
called Section 8 housing or also called housing certificates.  And the way it 
works is this.  If Iím too poor ó Iím living on the street and I need to get 
reasonable housing.  Maybe Iíve got a minimum wage job, doesnít pay very much.  
Maybe I could apply for this Section 8 program.  The way it works is I get a 
voucher.  And letís say this apartment costs $400 per month.  The best I can 
do is afford $150 or $200 a month.  I could apply for a voucher and the 
voucher is the difference between what I can afford to pay according to my 
income and what the cost of the rental is, right?  And in some cases it can be 
a very, very high rental in certain areas of our country, in certain cities.

So what that voucher program would do is more of a privatize example of 
basically this money is now not going so much to the individual as going to 
businesses to create apartments or who own apartments, and they get money in 
part to help, you know, provide housing for people who are too poor to afford 
it.  And basically what this might also do is if Iím poor, instead of me 
basically being relegated to a public housing project, I might instead be now 
shopping on my own to find apartments in our city.  Somewhere in our city Iíll 
find an apartment over here and an apartment over here.  In other words, Iíve 
got more choice now.  Iím not simply relegated to this one particular housing 
project, a multi-family housing project.

So the idea, then, is that this might be a solution that George Bush might 
have.  In fact, again, a lot of Republican presidents, including going all the 
way back to Ronald Reagan, have suggested this as more of a, you know, 
privatized kind of alternative compared to public housing.

Now, I bring this up not to be too complicated and not to get too bogged 
down on the details, but this is how an example of impounding funds might 
work.  You can use Ronald Reagan as an example or we can go ahead and use 
George Bush as more of a modern day example.  Letís say in the process of 
making the budget the President sees that ó you know, heís thinking that a 
newly elected president says, ìYou know what?  I want to eliminate all funds 
for public housing.  I think public housing is really bad for society.  Itís a 
place that breeds drug abuse and crime and those kinds of things.  Letís get 
out of the public housing business altogether.  Weíll go ahead and move away 
from public house construction and new construction public housing units 
instead to just providing vouchers to individuals and let them go find their 
own apartments.î  See, thatís the privatized solution here that he might be 



suggesting.
So hereís whatís happened, then.  The President has hypothetically cut out 

all the money for public housing, all right?  Now, in Congress -- that budget 
goes before the Congress and Congress says, ìWhat?  Theyíre cutting out all 
this money for public housing?  How dare the President do this.î  So what does 
Congress do?  Congress puts it back in.  In fact, Congress decides to even 
increase it by 15 percent.  Because members of Congress understand that there 
is some value to public housing.  They donít buy the Presidentís argument that 
public housing projects are all bad.  Maybe you need to have public housing 
projects and maybe have increased security, you know, in those projects.  But 
nonetheless, there might be a need to have public housing projects.
So instead ó and, by the way, just to give you a historical example.  Jimmy 
Carter, when he first graduated from college, he and Rosalyn Carter lived in a 
public housing project.  But there might be a need to have some more security 
or something like that to make sure that they are safe and drug-free, and 
those kinds of things.

So Congress decides to put this money back in.  Now, hereís the President 
ó and I wonít go through all the little details here, but basically ultimately 
Congress puts it back in and this is now part of our federal budget.  So for 
the next fiscal year, thereís $38 million dollars appropriated for public 
housing projects.  George Bush says, ìAh, they got me.  I did not want this 
money in the budget here.  Congress put it back in so now this is part of our 
budget.î  What George Bush might do is impound this money.  In other words, 
what heís doing, heís refusing to spend the money that Congress has 
appropriated.  Again, this could be a good example of this. This actually 
happened with Ronald Reagan.  This is actually a true story with Ronald Regan.  
So youíre refusing to spend money that Congress has appropriated.

Now, what Congress ó and they did it way back in the Nixon administration.  
There were a lot of battles that Congress had with Richard Nixon.  And back in 
1974 ó Iím gonna put this over here on this side ó Congress passed something 
called the Budget Impoundment and Control Act of 1974.  And basically, what 
this did is it put some constraints on the Presidentís ability to engage in 
this behavior or this exercise.  And basically, what this did is it set a 45-
day limit for the President.  They just said, ìOkay, Mr. President, if youíre 
gonna impound fundsî ó because again, you could have -- for example, a 
Democratically controlled Congress and a Republican president have very 
different ideological views about things and there might be lots of 
opportunities for the President to try to impound funds that Congress may 
restore.

So what the Congress did back in 1974 was to set a 45-day limit saying you 
can impound for 45 days.  And unless we pass a law that agrees with that 
decision, youíve gotta release that money.  Thatís a very good question and 
you really bring into the nuances of this, Amy.  Hereís the question.  Didnít 
the President sign this into law to begin with?  And he did.  It became part 
of the budget.  He signed it.  But remember how you could have in your budget 
a lot of stuff that you donít agree with.  Theyíre in the form of legislation 
the President has to agree to.

Letís say this is the budget for the Defense Department.  And there are 
some things in there that I donít like but I donít have that thing called the 
line item veto, right?  So Iíve got to approve the whole thing, up or down.  
There are too many critical things in here I donít want to veto.  Thereís just 
that one little thing about public housing I do want to veto.  I donít have 
the line item veto power so what do I do?  If nothing else, I impound this 



money.  I try to at least get Congress to go along ó hopefully, I can convince 
them to go along with me on this.  Yes, sir?

[Inaudible student response]
Well, actually no.  Guess what happened?  Richard Nixon said, ìImpound my 

ability, preventing me from impounding funds?  Youíre crazy.î  So what did 
Richard Nixon do to this bill?  He vetoed it.  What did Congress do?  Two-
thirds majority overrode that veto.  Thatís exactly what they did.  So, yeah, 
thatís a good question here.  Because the President did oppose this but that 
made it into law over a veto.  And, yes, the President may not like something 
thatís in the budget.  But because they donít have that line item veto power, 
theyíre stuck with it unless theyíre willing to veto the whole kit and 
caboodle.  Good question.  So anyway, now there are 45-day limits unless 
Congress agrees with the Presidentís action.

Now, let me give you an easier one, just a veto.  We know the veto.  
Thatís the power to say no.  The President can certainly veto bills.  Again, 
as we talked about last week ó and make sure you have this completely clear 
because weíre gonna talk about this in pocket veto.  When a bill gets to the 
President and heís got 10 days, and during that 10 days he can sign the bill 
into law and it becomes law, he can veto the bill and itís vetoed.  He can do 
nothing.  If he does nothing during the regular 10 days, what happens 
automatically?  The bill becomes law.  If he does nothing, the bill 
automatically becomes law.  Personally, I donít understand why a president 
would just let a bill become law.  Either youíd sign it or youíd veto it, you 
know, instead of letting it become law without any action on your part.  
Because in a lot of ways that kind of takes away the prerogative of the 
President to have some kind of say about it, right?

But now thatís the veto and we know the veto power of the President is 
very, very important.  If he does veto the bill, two-thirds vote, of course, 
is required from both houses to override that veto.  And I think as I 
mentioned to you a few days ago, less than 4 percent of all vetoes have ever 
been overridden throughout our history.  So the power of vetoing a bill is a 
very strong power.

Now, we contrast veto with this other thing, the pocket veto.  The pocket 
veto basically is like the veto but the pocket veto only occurs within the 
last 10 days when Congress is in session.  You remember here, this is when the 
President refused to sign during that 10-day period and then Congress 
adjourns.  It only happens in December of every even year.  When Congress is 
about to adjourn, the President may have a flurry of bills on his desk.  Itís 
not 10 days yet.  Congress then adjourns.  Theyíre gone.  They are no more.  A 
new Congress will be taking place because we had elections in November.  A new 
Congress will be forming in January.  So now this Congress is gone.  Theyíve 
left me a stack of bills.  Now, if I donít sign any of these, normally theyíd 
become law.  But in this case, I can let them die a pocket veto.  I donít have 
to veto them officially.  If I donít like them, I can let them die their own 
death.

Now, why might a President do this?  He may not want to take the blame for 
vetoing bills.  There might be some very popular bills with Congress and the 
people.  He may not like these bills in particular, see.  So why should he 
formally veto them?  He may take some flak for that.  So instead of doing 
that, he just simply lets them die on their own.  Blame it on Congress.  
Congress was too slow in getting their act together and getting those bills on 
my desk.  You remember how hard it is to get legislation passed.  You remember 
that?  The conference committees and all that stuff, the sending committees 



and all that, and the bills often die in committees?  Well, all of a sudden 
now itís the end of their term.  ìIíve got a stack of bills on the desk.  I 
donít like half of these so half of these are just gonna die the pocket veto.  
Iím not gonna do anything.  Congress can do nothing to change it.  I could 
always not take the blame for vetoing this bill but I can always, you know, 
sort of stick it to Congress and say they were too slow and inefficient.  So 
itís not my fault that these bills, you know, got vetoed.  Congress shouldíve 
gotten them to me sooner.î  That could be the argument that the President 
would use.  So again, remember this only happens in a blue moon, right?  In 
December of every ó it can happen only in December of every even year when 
Congress is about to adjourn.

Line item veto.  Letís talk a little bit about that.  This, of course, we 
know, as we talked about before.  This is a part of the bill that you donít 
like.  You want to veto out a small, certain part of the bill.  The bill may 
be very thick, have a lot of different kinds of programs or policies involved 
in funding and all that, in one huge bill.  The line item veto is one where 
youíre simply vetoing certain portions of that bill. 

The President, of course, does not have that power.  But for a brief 
moment in time, Bill Clinton had that authority.  In April of 1996, he signed 
the bill that Congress passed giving the President the line item veto power.  
Now, let me just talk to you a little bit about this.  Why would Congress ó 
now, think about this.  If Congress is giving the President the line item veto 
power, does that strengthen their hand or strengthen the Presidentís hand?  It 
makes the President more powerful, right?  It gives him more flexibility.  
When I think about Congress ó I mentioned this on Monday.  When I think about 
the Congress as an institution and the presidency as an institution, Iíve seen 
throughout the history a sort of tug-of-war between the two in terms of whoís 
gonna be preeminent.  Why would Congress give up some of its power to the 
President?  What could be the possible justification for Congress to say, ìMr. 
President, weíre gonna give you this power at our expenseî?

[Inaudible student response]
That could be a motivation.  Thatís a good point.  It could be a 

motivation that, you know, at least it guarantees that ó you know, instead of 
having a veto of a lot of things, perhaps.  But might it be something else?  
Do you remember this idea about individual responsiveness in collective 
irresponsibility on the part of Congress?  What do they do to make their 
constituents happy?  Spend money, right?  Thatís how they get reelected.  The 
motivation behind Congress to give power to the President was that ó itís 
almost Congress admitting, ìMr. President, we cannot keep our fiscal house in 
order.  We have a tendency to spend too much money.  So by giving you this 
power, maybe itíll help to exercise some of this restraint.  We recognize that 
we do engage in collective irresponsibility so we areî ó and that was the 
reason why Congress gave this power to the President Clinton in April of 1996.  
Because it was a way to help cut back on government spending.  Congress loves 
to spend money.  I donít care if youíre a Republican or a Democrat, you love 
to spend money.  In fact, I think a lot of people can make the argument that 
Republicans like to spend money just as much as Democrats do, just in a 
different kind of way. But basically they said, ìTo get our own fiscal house 
in order, weíre gonna give you this power.î  And thatís the reason why they 
did that.

Now, for a brief moment in time, then, Bill Clinton did have the right to 
engage in the line item veto.  The Supreme Court ruled it unconstitutional.  I 
think we mentioned this before.  The Supreme Court said ó once the President 



signed that bill in 1996, immediately members of Congress ó some members of 
Congress appealed to the Supreme Court to review this.  And the Supreme Court 
did review this and they basically ruled that the line item veto is 
unconstitutional because it violates the separation of powers.  Again, this is 
why this takes so long to explain sometimes but itís important to understand.  
It violates ó the constitutional argument is as follows.  It violates 
separation of powers.  And the reason why is because if I ó this is my bill.  
Let me borrow this for a second, David.  This is my huge bill here.  If Iím 
the President and all of a sudden I am signing into law parts of this bill but 
not other parts, what am I doing essentially?  Am I creating new legislation?  
See, Iím creating new legislation.  If Iím creating new legislation, how the 
Supreme Court interpreted that is that Congress is delegating legislative 
authority to the President.  The President does not make laws.  That violates 
the separation of powers doctrine from the Constitution.  Thatís the reason 
why the Supreme Court ruled that unconstitutional.  Itís an unconstitutional 
delegation of legislative authority to the President.

You can also imagine certain little games that can be played as well.  As 
a member of Congress, I want to pass a certain kind of legislation.  But guess 
what?  Letís say that the President wanted me to support some of his agenda -- 
letís say Social Security ó and I came out against Social Security reform and 
the President had a line item veto.  Then a couple of months later thereíd be 
another bill arriving on his desk that I sponsored or I helped to amend to 
help benefit the constituents in my district.  And George Bush could say, 
ìAha!  Hereís a good example.  You didnít support me on Social Security 
reform.  Guess what Iím gonna do?  That one small portion of legislation that 
benefits you and your district?  Gone.î  And some of that happened as well.  
But you can see some of these little dynamics that could certainly take place 
for that.

So then the question becomes, you know, is this a good idea?  Irrespective 
of the Constitutional issue, should the President have this power?  And I 
think the argument here is that it did really help to control some spending 
but it did tilt the balance of power away from Congress and toward the 
Presidency.  And so again, the line item veto is something that the President 
now no longer has.  Virtually every governor -- because of the benefits it 
does in helping to control spending, virtually every governor has that.  Why 
do the governors have this?  Because the states are required by their 
Constitutions to balance their budgets.  So having the line item veto power is 
potentially a very necessary power to help the governor make sure that the 
spending is held in check at the state level.  So governors have it but the 
President does not.

Let me move on here and talk about a couple of other quick things.  Formal 
recognition.  This is another power thatís sort of derived out of the 
Presidentís right to receive ambassadors.  There is power that the President 
has ó again, singularly, by himself, the power has the right to recognize the 
existence of a new country.  All of you decided to declare independence.  
Youíre part of another country, a small segment of an existing country.  You 
decide to move to declare independence.  I immediately take steps to recognize 
your legitimate right to exist as this new country.  Now, why might that be to 
your benefit if the President of the United States is recognizing your right 
to exist in the new country?  Would that be a good thing for you guys?  Would 
you want my formal recognition?  Why?

[Inaudible student response]
Thatís right.  Iím really the most powerful person in the universe, right?  



And so the idea here is that the President and therefore the United States 
moves to recognize the legitimacy of your action.  What signal does it send to 
all the other countries?  That this was a good thing for you guys to declare 
independence.  When the Soviet Union disintegrated in 1991, there were some of 
the Baltic states ó Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania ó who declared formal 
independence from the Soviet Union, declared formal independence as separate 
countries.  George Bush immediately took steps to recognize their 
independence.  And that was considered a very, very important action on the 
part of George H. W. Bush because of the symbolic significance of this 
perceived legitimacy.

Give you a couple of other quick things here.  The President also has the 
ability to sign executive agreements and executive orders and Iím gonna 
explain to you a little bit of a difference between the two.  Executive 
agreements ó you might put a parenthesis there, treaties.  Like treaties that 
are signed.  Executive agreements are agreements that the President signs with 
other countries.  It looks like a treaty, it acts like a treaty, it has the 
same authority as a treaty signed between the President and this other 
country.  The key difference is that executive agreements bypass Congress.  It 
does not require ó remember treaties require Senate approval, two-thirds votes 
in the Senate.  The Senate has to approve treaties like the Nuclear Non-
Proliferation Treaty.  The Kyoto Treaty, for example.  George Bush could 
basically ó again, or other presidents ó they could actually, instead of using 
the formal treaty process and getting Congress involved and specifically the 
Senate involved, on their own, single-handedly ó and Presidents do this ó they 
will sign different kinds of executive agreements with other countries.  And a 
lot of times they tend to be of a smaller nature, to be fair.  Theyíre not 
like nuclear non-proliferation, at that level of magnitude.  But they tend to 
be, for example, like scientific and other kinds of exchange agreements 
between this country and another country.  But it is a way to bypass Congress.  
And if you think that the Senate is likely not to approve this action, then 
put it in the form of an executive agreement instead of a formal treaty.

So thatís a way in which ó so executive agreements are like treaties but 
donít require Senate approval.  Executive orders are very, very similar.  A 
parallel idea.  Executive orders are like laws but donít require congressional 
approval.  Theyíre like legislation but you bypass Congress.  Here I am just 
saying a minute ago that the President cannot engage in legislative ó does not 
have legislative authority.  I mean, thatís what the Supreme Court about line 
item veto.  But here is the President actually engaging in some kind of 
legislative action.  The Supreme Court has not declared this unconstitutional.  
An executive order is basically something that looks like a law or a 
regulation that the President signs but does not require congressional 
approval.

And, for example ó Iíll give you a couple of examples of an executive 
order.  It has the effect of law but Congress does not have to do it.  Letís 
say, for example, requiring federal employees to have mandatory drug testing 
of federal employees or preventing ó making ó outlawing discrimination against 
gays and lesbians in terms of federal employment.  Adding sexual orientation 
as another protective clause.  You canít discriminate on the basis of sexual 
orientation.  The President has, in fact, signed an executive order saying 
that the federal government cannot discriminate on the basis of sexual 
orientation.  Now, Congress could say ó and again, it has the effect of a law.  
Congress could have passed this law but Congress got bypassed.  

So again, if you feel ó particularly when you have divided government, 



when the President is controlled by one party and Congress is controlled by 
another, you may see a flurry of executive agreements or executive orders 
taking place.  And Bill Clinton certainly did that a number of times with 
Congress.  You know what Congress would actually sometimes do in response to 
that?  Sometimes Congress will pass a bill designed to undo an executive order 
because they donít want to be circumvented or shut out of the process.  So 
Iíve actually seen cases where Congress has maybe attached an amendment to an 
existing bill thatís designed specifically to undo an executive order because 
they wanted to be part of the process.  And they passed it and the President 
vetoes it and Congress overrides that veto as part of that, that executive 
order is undone.  But again, an executive order looks like a piece of 
legislation, has the legal force of legislation, but you bypass Congress in 
the process.

[Inaudible student response]
Good question.  Again, more often than not, it tends to be limited to the 

Presidentís control of the bureaucracy.  Not always.  It could be private 
contractors as well, and so forth.  But again, it tends to be more often than 
not somewhat limited in scope and often related to federal employees or 
federal policies.  Thatís a good point.  Andrea?

[Inaudible student response]
Well, the Constitution ó you donít have this actually in the Constitution, 

specifically in the Constitution.  Itís just part of his, you know, executive 
powers.  Itís been developed over a process of time.  When did it first start?  
Thatís a good question.  When did the Presidents first start doing this.  A 
long time ago.  I donít know under which president it started with.  Yeah, it 
couldíve been.  If not before.  Under Jefferson or something.  But basically, 
issuing orders to do things, to get things done. See, a lot of executive 
orders, you know, just seem to be appropriate within the Presidentís power.

Let me give you another example.  This is one that I was involved with 
when I was working for the federal government.  The President issued an 
executive order mandating that the Department of State, the Department of 
Commerce, and the Department of Defense get together to create some guidelines 
regarding the export of whatís called technical knowhow, as opposed to the 
export of just equipment but also the export of technology.  And so they 
wanted us to provide guidelines.  So he basically mandated that the agencies 
get together to do that.  Now, Congress couldíve passed that law but the 
President actually signed the executive order mandating that we come up with 
some kind of policy.  In a lot of ways, Iím ordering these agencies to do 
something.  But Congress also orders agencies to do something, too.  So thatís 
why oftentimes it looks like a law but itís, you know --

[Inaudible student response]
Thatís a very good question.  If the agencies objected to an executive 

order, could they appeal that process?  I donít think that they ó you know, 
Congress could but I donít think executive agents would have that authority.  
They could appeal to ó yes, exactly.  Members of the cabinetsí secretaries 
could appeal to members of Congress and ask Congress to appeal.  And that can 
happen.  Where Congress can appeal to the Supreme Court saying, ìThe President 
is abusing this power.  Heís basically violating the separation of powers 
doctrine by engaging in all this legislative activity.  Iím trying to get my 
agencies to do what I think ó you know, what people elected me to do.  I have 
a mandate to get things done so Iím mandating these agencies to do these 
things.î

Iíll give you another example here.  Congress has authorized the agencies 



to engage in cleaning up the environment so they pass all these regulations.  
These agencies are passing regulations that have the force of law, right?  But 
itís part of the Presidentís requirement to put into execution the Congressís 
requirement.  So again, itís a little bit complex.  Again, Iím looking at sort 
of the balance of power between the presidency as an institution and Congress 
as an institution.  And what Iím seeing here again is this tug-of-war and you 
see that happening here with regard to formal recognition, executive 
agreements, and also executive orders. Itís very, very interesting.

Let me also give you ó I think weíre running out of time here ó give you 
another one of these powers.  This again sort of flows from what I would call 
an operational power.  This flows from the Presidentís constitutional 
authority as Commander-in-Chief of the Armed Forces.  The President has the 
right to commit troops overseas.  If there is a conflict going on, the 
President does have the right to commit the troops overseas.  Now again, think 
about this in light of the Constitution and what the Constitution says about 
declaring war.  What institution has the right to declare war?  As spelled out 
in Article 1, Section 8, right?  Congress has the power to declare war.  
Thatís a delegated power of Congress is the power and the authority to declare 
war.

But oftentimes we may not declare war but have military action and commit 
troops overseas.  And what Congress again did against ó think about Richard 
Nixonís time ó in 1973, Congress passed ó you remember coming out of Vietnam, 
part of Vietnam, and those conflicts?  The War Powers Resolution of 1973.  
Again, Richard Nixon ó it passed Congress.  Richard Nixon vetoed it.  Congress 
overrode that veto with a two-thirds majority.  The War Powers Resolution of 
1973.  It says essentially this.  The President can commit troops overseas 60 
and technically really up to 90 days.  Thereís a 60-day limit and then a 30-
day extension.  So if you want to make it easy for yourself, he really has up 
to 90 days to commit these troops overseas.  But, according to this, Congress 
has to approve of the military action or they have to be withdrawn.

Now, in this case, the President has actually ignored this requirement.  
In fact, as the book notes, several presidents ó put it right here.  Letís 
see.  Several presidents have ó Ford, Carter, Reagan, Bush and Clinton all 
took military actions that they did not report to Congress under the War 
Powers Resolutions.  The Presidents look at this as infringement upon their 
right to exercise their responsibility as Commander-in-Chief.  And so 
sometimes ó actually, Presidents have actually ignored this but that 
resolution is still in place.  Carl?

[Inaudible student response]
Other services as well.  He can send any troops that he chooses to send 

over there.  Heís not limited in terms of what branch.  Good question.  But 
again, he has that power.  That power is somewhat constrained.  That power 
flows from his right as Commander-in-Chief.  And again, in a lot of ways 
historically, some of the presidents have actually ignored this requirement to 
get congressional approval.

Although I will say this real quickly, too.  As President, youíre gonna 
commit your troops overseas.  Doesnít it make sense to have congressional 
approval?  I mean, by and large, if youíre gonna have a full-scale military 
action, donít you want Congress on your side?  Donít you want to make sure 
that the American people are on your side.  If Congress is not on your side, 
the American people are probably not gonna be on your side. So itís smart to 
make sure you have full consensus regarding the action.  Andrew?

[Inaudible student response]



Exactly.  You are not constrained in the number of troops you may send.  
Good question, too.  You are not constrained at all.  Ben?

[Inaudible student response]
Oh, interesting.  Good question.  What happens if you do the 60-day limit 

or the 90-day limit, and then can you do it again for another group?  I donít 
think that would happen.  If youíre thinking about military action ó and, 
Aaron, you can back me up on this --

[Inaudible student response]
But when youíre engaging in military action other than the Marines that 

Carl mentioned.  But if youíre actually gonna be engaging the military, you 
donít want to go and do the military action with a couple of hands tied behind 
your back.  You donít want to bring the full brunt of your forces as necessary 
to achieve your objectives.  So thatís why I donít actually think that would 
happen, that scenario.

[Inaudible student response]
It could, yes.  It could be the fact ó letís say, for example, Iím a 

cowboy President.  Iíll make no allusions to who weíre talking about here 
because Iím not.  I donít really mean this at all.  But letís say Iím trigger-
happy, you know.  Weíre gonna, you know, put American forces all over the 
country, all over the world, and weíre gonna basically show our strength.  And 
so I may start engaging these kinds of military actions without Congressional 
approval.  Chances are, thatís probably gonna hurt me very significantly, not 
only in terms of being reelected but even in terms of mid-term reelections, 
too, which are very important for me getting my agenda path.  Congressional 
mid-terms, thatís right.  Because a lot of people are going to suggest that, 
you know, the President and the Presidentís party, theyíre the party of the 
very aggressive foreign policy and itís making us look bad overseas.  I mean, 
it could have some kind of negative repercussions even in terms of the 
Presidentís party.

[Inaudible student response]
No.  No.  He wonít be impeached for these kinds of actions.
Let me give you one more thing and this will finish this section up.  In 

formal powers ó because this is actually a very good point and itís a good 
segue from what Amy suggested here.  You know, we talked about other kinds of 
powers ó you know, formal powers and sort of the other kinds of operational 
powers that flow from the formal powers.  Let me talk to you about an informal 
power and that is your popularity.  Is your popularity as President an 
important power?  Your ability to persuade others, is that important?  It 
certainly is.  When are you gonna be the most popular as President?  Right 
after the election, right?  You have a honeymoon period with Congress.  Youíve 
got a new President, everyoneís feeling kind of warm and fuzzy, hopefully, you 
know.

If you were ever to become President, call me up.  Iíll be happy to be 
your advisor.  Iíll tell you the first thing youíve gotta do.  First 100 days.  
Youíre gonna get more done the first 100 days -- youíve got a greater 
potential of getting more done the first 100 days than you do for the 
remainder of your presidency.  So take advantage of that knowledge.  Get an 
aggressive agenda, move it forward during that first 100 days.  If you are 
able to do that, chances are youíre gonna get more done during that period of 
time.  What happens here is this.  Let me just show you something here.  What 
typically happens ó this brings back the point that Amy had.  When the 
President gets elected, his popularity ó if we put it in terms of support 
here, this is the Presidentís popularity.  The higher it is, the more popular.  



When he first gets elected, heís very, very high.  Over time his popularity 
normally begins to go down, right?  Promises and campaigns that werenít 
delivered, the intractability of certain social problems ó you know, youíre 
trying to do some things but youíre not being successful.  So your popularity 
tends to go down.  If you get reelected, your popularity will go up briefly 
and then it will normally continue to slide down after that.

Now, that has some very important implications because what we have is a 
President is elected every four years, right?  Two years down the road is 
whatís called mid-term congressional elections.  Mid-term elections ó what 
normally happens is tied to the Presidentís popularity is this.  Like, for 
example, 2006 will be our mid-term congressional elections.  What normally 
happens is that the party that controls the Presidency often does worse in 
Congress during mid-term elections.  The party in power at the White House ó 
over time, the Presidentís party has lost an average of about 27 seats in the 
House during mid-term congressional elections.  And so what happens is that a 
lot of times that loss of support in the mid-term elections for your party is 
somewhat tied to your popularity as President.  Pamela?

[Inaudible student response]
What happens with him is his popularity had gone back up a little bit but 

not as high as it was before.  Even George Bush is not the most typical 
example because of the controversy in 2000 between the election ó the 
closeness of the election.  But typically what happens is that if that 
President is reelected the second time, his popularity this time will not be 
as high as the first time and it will continue to go down.  For George Bush, 
the lesson here ó and he already knows the answer to this ó Social Security 
reform.  Why is he pushing so hard for Social Security reform right now?  
Because he knows that his time is limited.  He knows he canít be reelected.  
He knows that people are not gonna be getting ó you know, being very serious 
about his agenda.  Heís gonna do what he can right now on the heels of being 
reelected.  If he doesnít act now, he still may not get it done.  But if he 
waits, his chances of getting any kind of significant reform of Social 
Security, as an example, are gonna be even less.


